MUNICIPAL YEAR 2018/2019 REPORT NO.

MEETING TITLE AND DATE: PORTFOLIO DECISION OF: Cabinet Member for Education, Children's Services Agenda – Part: 1

Item:

Subject: Award of Phase 2 Works Contract and Total Scheme Expenditure Report

Wards: All wards Key Decision No: 4760

REPORT OF:

Executive Director- People

Cabinet Member consulted:

Cllr Achilleas Georgiou - Cabinet Member

for Children's Services

Contact officer and telephone number:

Keith Rowley Tel: 020 8379 2459 E mail:keith.rowley@enfield.gov.uk

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- 1.1 This report covers the next decision in line with the November 2016 Cabinet report (KD4395) on the strategy and approach to deliver pupil places.
- 1.2 This report seeks approval to award a contract to "Contractor A" for construction works and approval for scheme expenditure including related services, fixed furniture and equipment.
- 1.3 This approval is required to enable the refurbishment and associated works to the centre at 2, Lawrence Road, N18 to provide Special Education Need (SEN) places for Primary pupils.

2. RECOMMENDATIONS

That the Cabinet Member for Education, Children's Services:

- 2.1 Approves the contract award to "Contractor A" for the refurbishment and remodelling of the existing facilities at 2, Lawrence Road, Edmonton N18 as further detailed in Part 2 of this report.
- 2.2 To note the details of the expenditure relating to the Phase 1 works previously approved via an Operational Decision dated 23 January 2018.
- 2.3 Approve total scheme expenditure of £382,100 for Phase 2 refurbishment works, provisional sums for loose furniture, equipment and ICT; Professional and Technical costs plus scheme contingency.

Formatted: Font: (Default) Arial

Official

3. BACKGROUND

- 3.1 The November 2016 Cabinet report (K4395) on the strategy and approach to deliver pupil places which included:
 - Support continued delegated authority to the Cabinet Member for Education, Children's Services and Protection and the Cabinet Member for Finance and Efficiency in consultation with the Executive Director — Finance, Resources and Customer Services, the Chief Education Officer or the Assistant Director of Strategic Property Services, to take decisions on:
 - a. The individual schools, sites and preferred partners for expansions, and decisions on statutory requirements, to meet the demand for extra pupil places, both mainstream and special, up to 2020/21.
 - b. Conducting suitable procurement exercises and either calling off EU-compliant framework agreements or conducting suitable procurement exercises, entering into contractual arrangements with successful contractors and placing orders for any capital works required for the projects in accordance with the limits set out in the Council's Contract Procurement rules: and
 - c. Conducting any necessary land transactions, including acquisitions by way of freehold or leasehold up to the value of £500,000, as individual schemes were developed.
- Support continued delegated authority to the Executive Director, Finance, Resources and Customer Services and the Chief Education Officer to take decisions on the:
 - a. Programme management arrangements and operational resourcing, including procurement of any required support services.
 - Commencing feasibility or initial design to inform preapplication discussions with planning and procurement of resources for this activity.
 - Cost estimates, budgets and spend for projects in advance of updates to the Capital Programme.
 - d. Submission of planning applications; and
 - e. The appropriate procurement routes for professional support services and construction for individual schemes.
- 3.2 Projections based on the Office for National Statistics have shown that pupil numbers in the special sector are rising and will continue to do so throughout the Borough over the coming years.

The special schools across the borough are now at capacity. The facilities at 2, Lawrence Road N18 could accommodate

between 14-20 Primary aged pupils, dependant on the classification of SEN need. This satellite provision will assist the Council to fulfil its statutory duty and reduce costs by providing more affordable places than the alternative of costly out of Borough Provision.

3.3 The satellite will start to address the number of pupils awaiting placement in Enfield who are currently not in school and help prevent more pupils being placed out of borough.

There are significant long term savings to be made in terms of out of borough placements, currently in the region of £50,400+ per pupil per year plus transport costs.

3.4 The project was divided into two phases to ensure it was delivered within the defined timeline (available from September 2018).

Phase 1 - Minor refurbishments to the accommodation consisting of provision of a hygiene room and replacement of the roof which was a condition issue and also to ensure the building is as energy efficient as possible.

Phase 2 works comprises of the refurbishment and remodelling of the existing facilities to provide a new learning centre to meet the needs of SEN pupils including adjustment of external doors and windows, alterations of internal layouts, new floor, wall and ceiling finishes, mechanical and electrical works, and hard and soft landscaping

- 3.5 Planning approval was granted by Decision Notice on 27th December 2018 reference 18/04073/RE4 for the proposal to provide a satellite SEN school which included refurbishment of the building and installation of perimeter fencing.
- 3.6 The construction works have been procured following a competitive quotation process via the London Tenders Portal (LTP) in accordance with the Council's CPR's. The form of contract will be JCT intermediate Building Contract with Contractors Design 2016 edition where insurance option A will apply
- 3.7 Tender documents were issued on LTP on 13th November 2018 with a stipulated return date of 14th December 2018. The tender has been conducted through a single stage process and the tendering procedure is in accordance with JCT Practice Note 2017 where alternative 2 applies.

- 3.8 A list of five contractors were jointly selected by the project team based on location, turnover, relevant experience, Construction Line status and proven experience working with the client team. The tenderers were evaluated in accordance with the tendering procedure to arrive at the recommendation for contract award to Contractor "A" as detailed in Part 2 of this report
- 3.9 A Tender Report has been prepared by the Quantity Surveyor, Stace LLP, who recommended contract award to "Contractor A" on the basis that their tender was the most economically advantageous and programme compliant. Tenders were evaluated in accordance with the award criteria, and arithmetic or pricing errors were dealt with in accordance with the Tender procedure set out in the Invitation to Tender document.
- 3.10 The contract period on site is due to commence 11th March 2019 with completion 31st May 2019.

4. ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS CONSIDERED

- 4.1 Not to proceed with this project. This would mean that the school would not have enough school places to meet the council's needs in the special education needs sector.
- 4.2 Providing all additional special needs places required, out of borough. This is not feasible financially to the Authority as it would cost on average in the region of £50,400 plus transport costs per pupil per year.

5. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

- 5.1 The tender from Contractor "A" is compliant and is the most economically advantageous tender. Acceptance of Tenderer A for the phase 2 works
- 5.2 The layout has been designed to be flexible and future proof to enable the accommodation to be reorganised should room requirements and use change.
- 5.3 Any delay will severely affect the ability of the authority in meeting its statutory responsibilities in providing enough school places for September 2019.

6. COMMENTS FROM OTHER DEPARTMENTS

6.1 Financial Implications

- **6.1.1** Total phase 2 works is estimated to cost £382,100. This is fully funded by central government capital grant allocation.
- **6.1.2** Annual maintenance costs from these works will be funded from existing revenue budgets which is also funded by government grant (dedicated schools grant).

6.2 Legal Implications

- **6.2.1** The Council has a general responsibility for education and to secure efficient primary education to meet the needs of the population in its area under Section 13 of the Education Act 1996 (as amended).
- 6.2.2 Section 111 of the Local Government Act 1972 further enables local authorities to do anything, including incurring expenditure or borrowing, which is calculated to facilitate or is conducive or incidental to the discharge of their functions.
- **6.2.3** The council has the power under section 1 (1) of the Localism act 20111 to do anything that individuals generally may do provided it is not prohibited by legislation and subject to Public Law principles.
- **6.2.4** The works are below the threshold (currently £4,551,413) where a European procurement is required under the Public Contracts Regulations 2015. The procurement was therefore conducted in accordance with the Council's Contract Procedure Rules which requires a minimum of three quotations for contracts of this value (see CPR 3.5).
- 6.2.5 The tender list was compiled using Construction Line as allowed for under CPR 3.7.
- 6.2.6 The Director has power to award the contract under CPR1.22

6.3 Property Implications

6.3.1 All new or revised asset data arising out of the proposed works must be sent by the Project Manager to Strategic Property Services for input onto the Asset Management Data System, ATRIUM, including revised site plans, floor plans, asset information and maintenance regimes.

6.4 Procurement Implications

6.4.1 All procurement was carried out in line with Contract Procedure Rules and compliant to UK & EU regulations.

6.4.2 For Works Contracts from £50,001 to £500,000, Contract Procedure Rules require that if less than three quotes are received the P&C Hub must approve the award. The decision must be recorded in writing and all documentation supporting the decision retained in the E-Tendering Portal. Four quotes were received via London Tenders Portal, within the submission deadline.

7. KEY RISKS

- 7.1 The key risks to this contract related to the possible poor performance of the consultant/contractors. This risk is mitigated by robust performance/contract management.
- 7.2 The risk in not accepting the tender is that the contractor will fail to deliver a newly refurbished building which in turn means the authority will fail to provide the statutory places required.
- 8. IMPACT ON COUNCIL PRIORITIES CREATING A LIFETIME OF OPPORTUNITIES IN ENFIELD
- 8.1 Good homes in well-connected neighbourhoods

This programme will assist the Council to deliver its construction related projects and programmes which in turn help support the delivery of education services to the benefit of the community.

8.2 Sustain strong and healthy communities

This term contract will assist in the procurement of construction related activity within the borough and its associated employment and economic benefits. The Borough needs to ensure appropriate infrastructure is in place to allow for the growth of the population.

8.3 Build our local economy to create a thriving place

The provision of good quality schools and buildings helps to ensure a stable strong community.

9. EQUALITIES IMPACT IMPLICATIONS

None.

The reason for not undertaking an equalities impact assessment is because there is no fundamental change to the cohort of pupils who will be educated from the new facility.

These pupils, who are diagnosed with SEN are primary aged children from all wards across the borough.

10. PERFORMANCE AND DATA IMPLICATIONS

The contract requires the consultant to meet the professional standards of the Royal Institute of British Architects and the Framework Contract. The performance of the consultant will be monitored by Corporate Maintenance and Construction Tea.

11. PUBLIC HEALTH IMPLICATIONS

The provision of good quality schools helps to ensure a stable, strong community. These additional school places will be offered to the young people of Enfield who need these from all wards.

Background PapersPhase 1 Operational Decision



MUNICIPAL YEAR 2018/2019 REPORT NO.

ACTION TO BE TAKEN UNDER DELEGATED AUTHORITY

PORTFOLIO DECISION OF:

Deputy Leader

REPORT OF:

Executive Director - Place

Agenda – Part: 1

KD Num: 4783

Subject: Approval of walking & cycling improvements between Hoppers Road and

Haselbury Road.

Wards: Bush Hill Park, Haselbury, Palmers

Green and Winchmore Hill

Contact officer and telephone number:

Matthew Davies: 07855761934

E mail: matthew.davies@enfield.gov.uk

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This Report seeks approval to implement walking & cycling improvements between Hoppers Road in Palmers Green and Deansway in Edmonton. These proposals form part of the Mayor of London's Transport Strategy to increase active travel in London and will be fully funded by Transport for London (TfL). Forming part of the wider network, the proposals contained in this report are expected to deliver health and transport benefits for both local residents and visitors to Enfield.

2. RECOMMENDATIONS

- 2.1 To approve implementation of the scheme provided in the post consultation overview drawing at Appendix 1, including:
 - footway buildouts and rain gardens at the junction of Hoppers Road and Stonard Road;
 - cycle friendly speed humps and reducing the speed limit on Barrowell Green;
 - widening the footpath alongside Clowes Sports Ground to allow shared use with cyclists;
 - a raised parallel cycle/zebra crossing across Firs Lane;
 - a footway level cycle track from this crossing to Firs Farm Park:
 - lighting of the existing footpath through Firs Farm Park;
 - opening up the existing underpass on the A10 to cyclists;
 - replacing the speed humps (in poor condition) on Deansway with cycle friendly versions.

2.2 To make the traffic management orders without modification to enable the associated waiting and loading restrictions, the revised width restriction in Firs Lane and the 20mph speed limit in Barrowell Green to be implemented and enforced.

3. BACKGROUND

- 3.1 These proposals form part of the package of works aimed at improving the Borough's walking & cycling infrastructure. 'Secondary routes', such as these are intended to strengthen the network of routes, following quieter streets, parks and waterways across Enfield. They'll connect with other projects, expanding the reach of previous investment and linking residential areas to local services such as schools, town centres and green spaces. This type of infrastructure will help overcome barriers to walking & cycling by providing safe and signed routes, creating 'feeder' routes to the major routes on some of our key roads.
- 3.3 This link will provide an east to west route either side of the A105 (Green Lanes), creating a connection to Firs Farm Park (and the new tennis courts), across the A10 using the underpass and into Edmonton.
- 3.4 This report sets out the outcome of statutory consultation undertaken on this scheme, which provided the opportunity for residents and interested parties to comment on the design and layout of the proposed design.

4. SCHEME DESIGN PROPOSALS

- 4.1 A summary of the proposals are at Appendix 1 (detailed designs are available if required). Key design features of this scheme are:
- 4.1.1 Hoppers Road junction with Stonard Road Footway buildouts will narrow traffic lanes to calm traffic speeds and shorten crossing points for pedestrians and green the area with some rain gardens. The originally proposed continuous footway at this junction has been removed from the design as further investigations have identified that the road levels would not enable this feature (insufficient height to ensure appropriate ramp, necessary to slow motor vehicles as they crossover).
- 4.1.2 Road markings Double yellow lines are proposed for the corners along the route between Stonard Road and Lytton Avenue. This will improve visibility for cyclists, drivers and pedestrians alike.
- 4.1.3 Lytton Avenue The existing path between the eastern end of Lytton Avenue and the A105 Green Lanes footway will be resurfaced with harvest buff tegula blocks and be made pedestrian priority but allow use by cyclists.
- 4.1.4 Barrowell Green The road is to have a 20mph speed limit with cycle friendly speed humps constructed along Barrowell Green to reduce traffic speeds where cyclists are sharing the road with vehicular traffic. Cyclists will

- be taken off the carriageway near the entrance to the recycling centre. The existing lightly used footpath will be widened to create a path where pedestrians have priority, but that people cycling can also use.
- 4.1.5 New parallel zebra crossing The existing width restriction on Firs Lane will be relocated to make way for a raised parallel zebra crossing to connect pedestrians and cyclists to Firs Farm and the new tennis courts. The eastern footway will be widened to provide a cycle track up to the entrance to Firs Farm.
- 4.1.6 **Firs Farm** The existing path through Firs Farm will be lit to provide a safe 24-hour route for cyclists to and from the A10 which is fully supported by the Friends of Firs Farm.
- 4.1.7 A10 Underpass "No Cycling" signs and some of the existing railings will be removed on the underpass by TfL to allow cyclists to use the facility to safely cross the A10 away from traffic.
- 4.1.8 **Deansway** The existing speed humps along Deansway are in very poor condition and will be replaced with cycle-friendly versions.

5. ENGAGEMENT & CONSULTATION PROCESS

- 5.1 Following a TfL Sponsor Review of these proposals, an early engagement was carried out during July/August 2018 to share our designs with the public to help shape our plans for the area in advance of the statutory consultation. 27 responses were received online, and the consensus was that residents were in favour of the proposals including traffic calming along Barrowell Green. The main objections were to the proposed double yellow lines on the junction corners along Avondale Road. It was also suggested that we make Barrowell Green a 20mph street (which will be self-enforcing through the introduction of cycle-friendly speed humps). This early feedback was considered and informed the development of the subsequent design.
- An extended statutory consultation took place from September 12th 2018 to October 7th 2018. A total of 1,501 leaflets were hand delivered to residents living along the route, with the distribution company utilising GPS trackers to ensure effective delivery.
- 5.3 In line with the requirements of the Local Authorities' Traffic Orders (Procedure) (England and Wales) Regulations 1996, the various prescribed consultees were notified. In addition, ward councillors were informed about the consultation process and details were published in the Enfield Independent and London Gazette on 12th September 2018. Public notices were erected on street and the consultation was also promoted in the Council's Cycle Enfield e-newsletter which is sent to over 4,000 interested

- stakeholders. Throughout the process, detailed information on the proposals was published at www.cycleenfield.co.uk/have-your-say
- 5.4 Paper copies of the consultation document were available and issued to those that made a request.

6. CONSULTATION RESPONSES

6.1 There were 18 separate submissions to the consultation, although none from any of the Emergency Services or other statutory consultees. Consultations are designed so that people living both within and outside of the area can comment if they wish. The following table demonstrates that the responses were broadly received from the local area:

Postcode	No. of responses
N7	1
N9	1
N13	10
N16	1
N21	5

Consultations are promoted widely however relatively low return rates are not untypical (an issue for all local authorities rather than specifically Enfield Council). Overall the responses were positive with 8 of the 14 that commented on the proposals in favour of the proposals. The other 6 residents that commented only discussed one aspect of the scheme (double yellow lines at the junctions along Avondale Road) and didn't respond for or against the wider scheme. In addition to the responses above there was a coordinated response by one resident on Avondale Road with 9 signed copies of the same letter objecting to the proposed double yellow lines (see paragraph 6.2 item 1 in the table below for the response).

A detailed response from the Enfield Cycling Campaign was received which represented the wider views of its membership. The issues raised are captured in the table at para 6.2.

6.2 The table below illustrates the key issues raised in the statutory consultation and provides a response:

[Table on following page]

Item	Issue Raised	Council Response
1	Objection to the proposed installation of double yellow lines on the junction corners along Avondale Road and the impact on resident parking.	It is standard practice to prevent parking on junction corners to increase safety and visibility for all road users. Where funding allows, double yellow lines are introduced to make it clear that parking at junctions is not appropriate. Even without such markings, motor vehicle owners should not be parking at junctions as reinforced by the Highway Code Rule 243 which states the following "DO NOT stop or park opposite or within 10 metres (32 feet) of a junction, except in an authorised parking space". These measures provide clear indication that parking should not take place at junctions, although in this instance, the distance of the double yellow lines is no more than 7m. This area is not in a Controlled Parking Zone and these measures do not remove any prescribed parking spaces.
2	Objection based on the perception that a route isn't required along Avondale Road and Lytton Avenue as there is already new cycle lanes on Green Lanes	These secondary routes are intended to strengthen the network of routes already in place, following quieter streets, parks and waterways across Enfield. They'll connect with other infrastructure, expanding the reach of investment and linking residential areas to local services such as schools, town centres and green spaces. They help overcome barriers to walking & cycling by providing safe and signed routes and where appropriate, creating 'feeder' routes to the major schemes. Without these complementary routes, the major routes become less attractive to less confident riders, families and children.

3	Objection based on the perception that speed humps increase noise and vibration and the associated disturbance to residents.	There is the possibility that the introduction of speed humps could marginally increase the level of background noise and vibration. However, any increase in noise and vibration is more likely to be due to large or empty goods vehicles rather than from cars. Consequently, wherever speed humps have been proposed we are using a new 'sinusoidal' speed hump profile which provides a smoother transition and should reduce the level of noise and vibration
4	Objection based on the perception that Firs Lane is busy and dangerous and concerns regarding children cycling at this location.	caused by any vehicles travelling over them. The proposed cycle facilities along Firs Lane are on off-carriageway footway level cycle tracks which are segregated from motor traffic.
5	Objection based on the need for more zebra crossings and/or lights on Firs Lane to enable pedestrians to cross safely.	An additional 10m high lighting column is to be installed adjacent to the new zebra crossing to provide increased street lighting to improve visibility of pedestrians and cyclists using the crossing thus increasing safety. There is already an existing zebra crossing approximately 330m north adjacent to the entrance to Winchmore School.
6	Objection that there needs to be an obvious pedestrian crossing point, not just a cycle crossing point at the A105 junction with Barrowell Green.	There still is a pedestrian crossing point across the A105 in the form of a parallel zebra crossing. This will not change as a result of this scheme. The junction across Barrowell Green has been narrowed as part of the A105 Cycle Enfield project which reduces pedestrian crossing distance.
7	Objection based on the perception that pedestrian activity is not low alongside Clowes Sports Ground.	Spot counts carried out on 3 separate occasions in early 2018 counted between 6 and 10 pedestrians using the path in a 30min period demonstrating that pedestrian figures are extremely low. Therefore potential conflict with cyclists is not felt to be a safety issue. Counts were carried out during school run times when it is anticipated that the pedestrian use is at its highest. Signs will be installed into the path that indicate that pedestrians have priority.

Objection based on an understanding that an earlier proposal to limit access to Stonard Road from Hoppers Road was good and included oneway street access which has now been changed.

There appears to have been a misunderstanding as there was never any plan to make Stonard Road one-way, just a proposal to install a point no-entry on the road to prevent rat running between Green Lanes and Hoppers Road. The residents of Stonard Road stated a preference to stop westbound vehicles accessing Hoppers Road as opposed to limiting access to Green Lanes along Stonard Road from Hoppers Road. This measure remains and will be implemented as part of the previously approved Fernleigh Road Quieter Neighbourhood project.

6.3 In addition to the issues raised during statutory consultation, the following observations were raised as part of the early engagement process:

Enfield Cycling Campaign would prefer the scheme to be extended to use the existing pedestrian bridge over the railway opposite the Stonard Road exit on Hoppers Road. Their proprosal was for this link to end with a zebra crossing over Bourne Hill between Caversham Avenue and Woodland Way. That way the Quiet Route would create access to two whole neighbourhoods (i.e., the Fox Lane area as well as the area east of Woodland Way), connecting the two neighbourhoods to both the A105 cycle tracks as well as the Firs Lane Wetlands. 2

This certainly remains a future aspiration. Unfortunately, the railway bridge parapets are in a very bad condition and is currently fenced off. If future works take place to address the issues with the railway bridge then a future project could explore this additional connection as a way to further increasing the network.

There is no crossing of the A10 for cyclists at the entrance to Firs Farm.

As part of this new quiet route, Transport for London is opening up the existing A10 underpass to allow cyclists to use it to cross the A10 safely.

3	The proposed speed humps along Barrowell Green are welcome due to speeding vehicles, but we would like to see a 20mph speed limit applied.	This feedback was responded to by including proposals to make Barrowell Green a 20mph road in the statutory consultation. This is now one of the recommendations of this report.
4	Opening up the bottom end of Lytton Avenue will create safety issues.	Signs will be erected to inform all users that the area is now used by pedestrians and cyclists and paving slabs will be installed informing cyclists that pedestrians have priority and they should take care. The area may be busy at certain times when the church is in use, but most of the time the path is extremely quiet.
5	Barrowell Green - There is a blind bend at the bottom of the road by the cricket pitches so not sure how this proposal will improve anything.	There appeared to be some confusion with the understanding of where the cycle route will take cyclists. Between the entrance to the recycling centre and Firs Lane the cycle path will be taken off carriageway alongside Clowes Sports Ground.
6	Suggestions to remove cyclists completely from the carriageway along Barrowell Green by creating a shared path.	At the current time there is insufficient funding to implement a measure that would potentially require adjusting the kerb line along the entire length of Barrowell Green. However, the proposed measures will be monitored to determine the impact of the new 20 mph restrictions and associated traffic calming measures. Further enhancements could then be considered as funding allows.

7. Alternative Options Considered

The following alternative options have been considered:

Option	Comment
Do nothing.	This is not recommended as this project is a key part of the strategy to promote more walking & cycling in the Borough.
Implementing the scheme without double yellow lines at junctions along Avondale Road.	This is not recommended as parking should not be taking place at junctions and these measures will help increase safety and visibility for all road users.

8. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

- 8.1 The recommendations have been made to enable the scheme to be implemented so that a number of benefits can be realised, including:
 - Delivering a safe and convenient walking & cycle route connection between the west and east of the Borough.
 - A new raised parallel zebra crossing to provide another crossing point to provide safe access to Firs Farm.
 - Traffic calming measures to slow traffic speeds and provide a safer environment for pedestrians and cyclists.

9. COMMENTS FROM OTHER DEPARTMENTS

9.1 Financial Implications

- 9.1.1 The total estimated cost of implementing the scheme is £330,000, which will be fully funded via the 2018/19 Local Implementation Plan allocation provided by Transport for London to help deliver the Mayor's Transport Strategy.
- 9.1.2 The funding arrangements are governed through the TfL Borough Portal and no costs will fall on the Council. The release of funds by TfL is based on a process that records the progress of the works against approved spending profiles. TfL makes payments against certified claims as soon as costs are incurred, ensuring the Council benefits from prompt reimbursement.
- 9.1.3 Use of the funding for purposes other than those for which it is provided may result in TfL requiring repayment of any funding already provided and/or withholding provision of further funding. TfL also retains the right to carry out random or specific audits in respect of the financial assistance provided.
- 9.1.4 Future maintenance costs from this scheme will be contained within existing revenue budgets.

9.2 Legal Implications

- 9.2.1 Under the Greater London Authority (GLA) Act 1999, the Mayor is empowered, through TfL, to provide grants to London Boroughs to assist with the implementation of the Transport Strategy. TfL is charged with responsibility of ensuring that the key rationale for allocating grants is the delivery of the Mayor's Transport Strategy.
- 9.2.2 Section 62 of the Highways Act 1980 provides a general power for the Council to improve highways. Section 65 of the same act provides a specific power that enables the Council to construct cycle tracks. The act also

- provides powers to plant vegetation, construct road humps/speed tables and vary the relative widths of carriageways and footways.
- 9.2.3 The Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 provides powers to regulate use of the highway, including revoking and introducing width-restrictions, introducing 'At Any Time' waiting restrictions, setting speed limits and installing parallel zebra crossings.
- 9.2.4 In exercising powers under the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984, section 122 of the Act imposes a duty on the Council to have regard (so far as practicable) to securing the 'expeditious, convenient and safe movement of vehicular and other traffic (including pedestrians) and the provision of suitable and adequate parking facilities on and off the highway'. The Council must also have regard to such matters as the desirability of securing and maintaining reasonable access to premises and the effect on the amenities of any locality affected.
- 9.2.5 The final decision to implement a scheme needs to take account of the considerations set out above and the outcome of the statutory consultation relating to the new parking controls, the 20mph speed limit, the width restrictions and other elements of the scheme requiring the making of a Traffic Management Order pursuant to powers contained within the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 and the Local Authorities Traffic Orders (Procedure) (England and Wales) Regulations 1996.

9.3 Property Implications

There are no corporate property implications arising from this report.

10. KEY RISKS

The key risks relating to the scheme are summarised below together, where relevant, with steps taken to mitigate the level of risk:

Risk Category	Comments/Mitigation	
Strategic	Risk: Not delivering health and other benefits associated with an increase in levels of cycling. Mitigation: Corporate support for the Cycle Enfield programme and funding from TfL.	
Operational	Risk: Disruption during construction. Mitigation: Traffic management arrangements will be designed to minimise disruption for local residents. Roadworks will also be co-ordinated to take account of other work in the area.	

Financial	Risk: Insufficient funds/cost escalation. Mitigation: Funding from TfL has been allocated to the scheme and the estimated implementation cost falls within the available budget. Controls are in place to ensure that order is not placed until price is known and budget confirmed.
Reputational	Risk: Opposition to the scheme from some local residents/ organisations. Mitigation: Consultation has been undertaken to take into account views of local residents.
Regulatory	Risk: Failure to comply with statutory requirements. Mitigation: The scheme is being delivered by experienced designers, with support from TMO experts.

11. IMPACT ON COUNCIL PRIORITIES - CREATING A LIFETIME OF OPPORTUNITIES IN ENFIELD

11.1 Good homes in well-connected neighbourhoods

The scheme directly supports the Council's commitment to reduce congestion, improve air quality and encourage people to walk and cycle.

11.2 Sustain strong and healthy communities

The scheme also helps to deliver the Council commitment to improve health by promoting active travel.

11.3 Build our local economy to create a thriving place

Wider investment in the walking & cycling network forms part of the Council's strategy to support our high streets and town centres by providing safe and easy access to local shops and services.

12. EQUALITIES IMPACT IMPLICATIONS

- 12.1 Local authorities have a responsibility to meet the Public Sector Duty of the Equality Act 2010. The Act gives people the right not to be treated less favourably because of any of the protected characteristics. We need to consider the needs of these diverse groups when designing and changing services or budgets so that our decisions do not unduly or disproportionately affect access by some groups more than others.
- 12.2 In recommending this proposal we have considered the needs of all highway users including those from the protected characteristic groups. All members

of the community have full access to the highways however it is recognised that some protected groups may have practical problems in using the service. We are confident that these proposals will ensure that everyone will continue to benefit from this service.

- 12.3 The Council are looking to provide an east-west route either side of the A105 cycle route. This will be achieved by implementing various measures along the route previously detailed in the report that will aim to calm traffic speeds and take cyclists off carriageway wherever possible. The lighting of the path through Firs Farm will open up this route as a safe 24-hour route for pedestrians and cyclists and provide a lit route to the new tennis courts during the winter months.
- 12.4 Any impact on social economic inequality is likely to be low, as those on low incomes are less likely to own cars, meaning they are more likely to walk or cycle and this proposal promotes active health and provides a safer area for this to occur.
- 12.5 The potential negative impact of any shared pedestrian/cycle areas and footway level cycle tracks have been considered against the benefits of enabling safe active travel for all age groups. Tactile materials will be used in the appropriate locations and signs will be included to ensure that people cycling are clear that they should offer priority to people walking.

13. PERFORMANCE AND DATA IMPLICATIONS

This scheme will have limited impact on performance when considered in isolation. However, when considered as part of a wider active travel network, the scheme will contribute to a number of key targets, including those relating to improving the health of adults and children in the Borough, reducing the number of vulnerable road users injured on our roads, and increasing the use of sustainable means of travel.

14. PUBLIC HEALTH IMPLICATIONS

- 14.1 The scheme is part of the Council's plans to improve the Borough's walking & cycling infrastructure, which provides a unique opportunity to improve the health of the Borough's residents and address health inequality.
- 14.2 Compared to those who are least active, sufficient physical activity reduces all-cause mortality and the risk of heart disease, cancer, mental health issues and musculo-skeletal disease by approximately 20 to 40%. Treating these conditions accounts for 70% of the NHS budget.
- 14.3 25.4% of Year 6 pupils in Enfield (aged 10-11) are obese, higher than in London or England as a whole (22.6% and 19.1% respectively). 41% are

- either overweight or obese compared to 37.2% in London and 33.5% in England. This is the 6th highest in London.
- 14.4 Cycling can be a very effective means of integrating physical activity into everyday life. Improving cycling facilities in the Borough also has the potential to significantly increase the disposable income all residents in the Borough. Other benefits to the individual could include greater access to employment, education, shops, recreation, health facilities and the countryside.

Background papersNone